
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, MAY 22, 2023
APPROVED
SB Members Present: John Reilly, Chair; Rebecca H. Pine, Vice Chair; Matthew F. Pisani, Clerk; Peter Cunningham; Alison S. Manugian
SB Members Absent: None
Also Present: Mark Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Nik Gualco, Conservation Commission Administrator; Police Chief Luth, Olin Lathrop, Conservation Commission Member; Anne Gagnon, Department of Fish and Game Land Agent; Tom Orcutt, Water Superintendent
Mr. Reilly called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM and reviewed the agenda.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Ms. Pine reminded everyone that the election for local offices would be Tuesday, May 23, 2023. The polls will be open from 7:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. 
Mr. Cunningham reminded everyone that the Memorial Day Parade will be held on Monday, May 29th, at 9:00 a.m., starting at the American Legion Common. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Mr. Phil Francisco shared the passing of Rick Hoyt earlier that day. He explained that Mr. Hoyt participated in many Boston Marathons, being pushed in his wheelchair by his father, Dick Hoyt. Mr. Hoyt also participated in many of Groton’s Road Races. 
Mr. Francisco announced that the second seminar of the Sustainability Commission will be held at the Groton Center on Thursday, May 25th, at 7:00 p.m. and broadcast live on the Groton Channel. The Commission will discuss various ways to enhance overall efficiency within households.
TOWN MANAGERS REPORT
1. Consider Ratifying the Town Manager’s Appointment of Brian Underhill as a Police Officer in the Groton Police Department
Mr. Haddad said the Police Chief had requested that he appoint Mr. Brian Underhill as a Police Officer for the Groton Police Department. Mr. Haddad said to appoint a Police Officer is an honor and a privilege.  Mr. Haddad read aloud a letter of recommendation from Chief Luth into the record.  Mr. Haddad said this appointment would fill a vacancy caused by the resignation of Matthew Beal (who left to join the Massachusetts State Police). Chief Luth said everyone is very impressed by Mr. Underhill. The members of the Police Department are all in support of Mr. Underhill.
Mr. Cunningham made a motion to ratify the Town Manager’s appointment of Brian Underhill as a Police Officer for the Groton Police Department. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. The vote carried unanimously.
2. Consider Accepting the Town Manager’s Nomination and Appoint Tom Montilli to the Trails Committee
Ms. Pine made a motion to accept the Town Manager’s nomination and appoint Tom Montilli to the Trails Committee with a term to expire on June 30, 2024. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The vote carried Unanimously.
3. Authorize the Town Manager to sign BESS Use Agreement for the Florence Roche Elementary School 
Mr. Haddad said that during the design development of the new Florence Roche Elementary School, the Groton Electric Light Department asked the Building Committee to approve installing a Battery Energy Storage System (BESS) at the site. A BESS is a type of energy system that uses batteries to store and distribute energy in the form of electricity. GELD will use the BESS when it is needed during peak periods. The BESS will also serve as the emergency generator at the School. Mr. Haddad and Town Counsel negotiated a Use Agreement with GELD to install the BESS on Town/School grounds, which was provided to the Board for review. Ms. Pine expressed her concern about vehicles and bicycles driving over the track due to wording in the Agreement. In response, Mr. Haddad presented a copy of the BESS's location and reassured the Board that there would be no need to access the track for maintenance purposes. Instead, the maintenance road would be accessible through the main route at the school. Mr. Haddad explained that the BESS would be tested weekly.

Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Select Board approve the BESS Use Agreement and authorize the Town Manager to sign it.
Ms. Pine made a motion to approve the BESS Use Agreement and authorize the Town Manager to sign the Agreement for the Florence Roche Elementary School. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The vote carried Unanimously. 
4. Update from the Town Manager on Solutions to Deal with PFAS at the Groton Dunstable Regional High School
Mr. Haddad said Officials from Groton, Dunstable, and Pepperell met that week to continue the discussion on providing clean, potable drinking water at the Groton Dunstable Regional High School to replace the private well on-site that’s contaminated by PFAS. Mr. Haddad said it was a very productive meeting and they are still reconsidering the Regional Solution to resolve the PFAS issue at the Groton Dunstable Regional High School (in an effort to save taxpayers money). 
Environmental Partners is contacting the State Regulators to define specific permits required and the established regulatory timelines for Alternate #1 (Tri-Town Plan). They are also contacting DEP-Boston on the specifics of Emergency SRF Funding. Environmental Partners will conduct value engineering for Alternative #2 (Groton option) to see where potential savings could be considered. Mr. Haddad said the Town of Groton is completing a Mass Works Grant application for up to the maximum of $2M in funding for Alternative #2. Environmental Partners is contacting the DEP and DCR to set the Regional and Groton solutions timelines. They hope to gather information within two weeks. Mr. Haddad said they would return to Town Meeting before making any financial expenditures. 
5. Consider Adopting a Resolution Supporting the Outdoor Fitness Court as Part of the 2023 National Fitness Campaign 
Mr. Haddad said the Town had received a $50,000 grant from the National Fitness Campaign to install an outdoor fitness court on the former GEMs property that abuts the Groton Center in West Groton. He said the Town would use these grant funds, as well as apply for a CPA Grant in the amount of $170,000 to complete the project. One of the requirements of the Grant is to have the Select Board adopt a resolution for this purpose.  Mr. Haddad provided the Select Board with the draft Resolution to review. 
Ms. Pine moved to Adopt a Resolution Supporting the Outdoor Fitness Court and to authorize the Select Board Chair to sign the Resolution. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. The vote carried unanimously.
  6. 
 Update on Select Board Meeting Schedule Through 2023 Spring Labor Day

 Monday, May 29, 2023 

No Meeting - (Memorial Day Holiday)


 Monday, June 5, 2023


-Consider Annual Appointments of the Town Manager


 Monday, June 12, 2023


-Consider Annual Appointments of the Select Board







-Annual Reorganization of the Select Board


 Monday, June 19, 2023


 No Meeting (Juneteenth Holiday)

 Monday, June 26, 2023


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting






 Discuss Fall Town Meeting


 Monday, July 3, 2023


 No Meeting (July 4th Holiday)

        Monday, July 10, 2023              
 -Meet in Joint Session with the Finance Committee to     Approved FY 2023 Line-Item Transfers   
 -Set the Date and Open the Warrant for the 2023 Fall Town   Meeting  

 Monday, July 17, 2023


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, July 24, 2023


 No Meeting

 Monday, July 31, 2023


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, August 7, 2023

 No Meeting

 Monday, August 14, 2023

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, August 21, 2023

 No Meeting

 Monday, August 28, 2023

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, September 4, 2023

 No Meeting (Labor Day Holiday)

 Monday, September 11, 2023,

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting
ITEMS FOR SELECT BOARD CONSIDERATION AND ACTION
1. Consider Appointing Veronica O’Donnell as an Associate Member of the Zoning Board of Appeals
Mr. Cunningham made a motion to appoint Veronica O’Donnell as an Associate Member of the Zoning Board of Appeals, with the term to expire on June 30, 2024. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. The vote carried unanimously.
2. Discussion and Possible Votes on Various Conservation Restrictions and Article 97 Legislation as Approved by the 2023 Spring Town Meeting
Nik Gualco, Conservation Administrator, was in attendance for the discussion. Mr. Haddad said the 2023 Town Meeting authorized the Select Board to approve various property conservation restrictions. The discussion also included the sale of the Conservation Restriction to the Department of Fisheries and Wildlife on the Brownloaf Property. During the last meeting, Mr. Gualco informed the Board that the appraisal had been completed, and the Select Board had been offered $103,000 for the conservation restriction on the Brownloaf Property. Mr. Haddad provided the Board with the terms and conditions for their review and the necessary votes that need to be taken on the various restrictions.
Mr. Gualco said were three discussion points and what could be accomplished that evening:

· Approve the granting of various conservation restrictions on both the Casella LAND grant parcel and the other various properties under Article 21 at the Town Meeting 

· To authorize the Town Conservation Administrator, Town Manager, and Town Counsel to work with the Department of Fish and Game to draft and file Article 97 legislation to authorize the grant of conservation restrictions over Town-owned land to the Department of Fish and Game
· The Board entering an option with the Department of Fish and Game to grant a CR over the Brownloaf Property for the sum of $103,000 and authorize the Town Conservation Administrator and Town Manager to sign any necessary documents to carry out the sale
Ms. Anne Gagnon, from the Department of Fish and Game Land Agent, was in attendance to answer any questions.  During the discussion about the Conservation Restrictions, Mr. Cunningham said he did not favor the terms of the CR, particularly on the Brownloaf Property, to foot traffic only. Mr. Cunningham does not support the exclusion of bicycle and equestrian use; he does not think it would be appropriate to exclude this. Mr. Cunningham said they would need additional time to sort out the terms. He does not believe it is in the spirit of other conservation restrictions in Town.  Mr. Cunningham was also uncomfortable with the pressure to sell the Brownloaf restriction before June 30th to avoid financial loss. Mr. Cunningham said he supported the big picture; it was the terms of the Conservation Restriction that he disagreed with on that particular parcel. Mr. Cunningham said he would be happy to work with Ms. Gagnon. 
Ms. Gagnon said her Department was considering the conservation restriction because the Town received a land grant for the Casella property. The state said it couldn’t give the town money until CRs on other properties were straightened out. There were properties that CPA money was used to buy, but the town didn’t get a CR on those parcels. Ms. Gagnon said that is a way of forcing towns to comply. Ms. Pine noted that some of the properties have power line rights-of-way. Ms. Gagnon said the electric company has control of the power lines and Fish and Game can’t restrict this use under the power lines. Ms. Pine stated she did not want to put $103,000 at risk. She said they should approve the sale of the Restriction and continue working on the CR’s terms. Mr. Pisani said he was concerned about putting $103,000 in jeopardy and believes it’s a disservice to the citizens in the town for a couple of trails.
       Mr. Easom, a former member of the Trails Committee and current member of the Conservation Commission, stated that passing this opportunity up would be a huge mistake.

Ms. Pine was eager to proceed with taking action on the votes.
Mr. Cunningham moved that the Board approve the grant of Conservation Restrictions to the Groton Conservation Trust over the Casella Preserve, the Priest Family Conservation Area and the Patricia Hallet Conservation Area properties and approve the grant of Conservation Restrictions to the Department of Fish and Game over the Baddacook Pond East Shore, Unkety Well Site, Fuccillo Land, Torrey Woods Conservation Area, Hawtree Conservation Area, Floyd Conservation Area, Harrison Ripley Forest, Sawtell Conservation Area, Groton Hills Conservation Area, and Heron Ridge Conservation Area as described in the April 29, 2023 Town Meeting Warrant Articles 20, 21, and 22, and authorize the Chair to execute certificates of approval for this vote. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
Ms. Pine moved that the Board authorize the Town Conservation Administrator, Town Manager, and Town Counsel to work with the Department of Fish and Game to draft and file Article 97 legislation to authorize the grant of conservation restrictions over Town-owned land to the Department of Fish and Game. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Haddad suggested to the Select Board to table the Brownloaf Property until the June 5th meeting so Mr. Gualco can return to the Department of Fisheries and Wildlife to discuss and negotiate the CR to not prohibit the passive recreation for equestrians and bicyclists on the Brownloaf Property.
3. Approve Common Victualler License for Esquared Hospitality Ventures, LLC, Located at 491 Main Street, Unit E.
Ms. Pine moved to approve the Common Victualler License for Esquared Hospitality Ventures, LLC, located at 491 Main Street, Unit E. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.  
4. Approve Common Victualler License for 786 Mobil Mart Inc, Located at 6 Boston Road

Ms. Pine moved to approve the Common Victualler License for 786 Mobil Mart, Inc, located at 6 Boston Road. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
5. Consider Approving a One Day Wine and Malt Beverage License for the Friends of Prescott for an Open Mic Night at the Prescott School on Friday, June 9, 2023 from 6:30 p.m. to 9:30 p.m.
Mr. Cunningham made a motion to approve the One Day Wine and Malt Beverage License for the Friends of Prescott on Friday, June 9, 2023 from 6:30 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
OTHER BUSINESS  
ON-GOING ISSUES
A. Water Department- Manganese Issue –Mr. Haddad said the construction of the Whitney Well Site is nearing completion. Additionally, the treatment plant is expected to be ready by fall. 
C. Green Communities Application and Implementation- Mr. Haddad said all the projects are finished, and they would be applying in the fall for the next round of funding.
D. Florence Roche Elementary School Project- A letter was written by Mr. Cunningham and sent to all communities impacted by the additional funding due to Covid related increases in school construction projects.  Mr. Haddad hoped these communities would lobby their legislators to get the House/Senate Conference Committee to include the $200M in the final State Budget. Mr. Haddad thanked Mr. Cunningham for his efforts.
E. ARPA Funding- Ms. Pine wanted to ensure the Town is prepared to spend any unused ARPA funding.
Ms. Manugian asked Mr. Haddad for an update on Broadmeadow. Mr. Haddad explained that Broadmeadow is currently on hold. He said there aren’t any funds to implement any events. 
Approval of Minutes from May 15, 2023

Ms. Pine made a motion to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting from May 15, 2023 as presented. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. The motion was carried by a majority vote, 4 in Favor, 1 Abstain-Manugian.
The meeting was adjourned at 8:25 p.m. 
Respectively submitted by Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager
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